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Minutes of a Meeting of
SOUTH ESSEX LOCAL MEDICAL COMMITTEE
held at 2:15pm on Thursday 27th June 2024
via Teams
PRESENT:

Dr Ramoutar  (Chair)
Drs Aderonmu, Booth, Chisnell, Dewan,  Jamshed, Monk, Okoi, Porter, Raja, Sharma, Siddique, Srivastava and Valliattu,  Mr Fuller.  
IN ATTENDANCE:
Dr Jose Garcia-Lobera

Mid & South Essex Training Hub

Dr Faye Dannhauser

GP Lead, NTGMSA
Prof Anwar Khan

GP Lead, NTGMSA

Dr Dania Shoen

GP Lead, NTGMSA
Cynthia Amo-Ameyaw

Education, Training & Workforce Lead, NTGMSA 

PART ONE

The Chair began by welcoming everyone to today’s meeting and asking if there were any additional matters to be taken in Part Two.  There being none,  she proceeded with the agenda. 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Balmer, Deshpande and Ukpaka, Mrs Pedder and Mrs Finer.   (Mrs Pedder started the meeting as Dr Raja was delayed but did not attend for the remainder of the meeting).
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

There were no new declarations of interest.
MINUTES

The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on 16th May 2024 were confirmed as an accurate record and approved for publication on the LMC website. 
MATTERS ARISING

There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.
DISCUSSION TOPICS

1. MSE Wise 5 GP Network Group

The Chair welcomed Dr Jose Garcia-Lobera from the MSE Training Hub, who proceeded to inform members about a new networking group aimed at “late career” GPs who may be considering retiring in the next 5-10 years.  This cohort of GPs has a wealth of knowledge and experience, and the aim of the group is to foster collaboration, share knowledge and provide support.

The first meeting of the group is to take place on the evening of 4th July, and the Training Hub is encouraging interested GPs to complete a survey to determine the frequency of meetings, suggested topics, etc.  A copy of Dr Garcia’s presentation will be e-mailed to members following this meeting, it includes details of the group, the link to the survey and how to join the WhatsApp group, which already has around thirty members. 

The Chair thanked Dr Garcia for attending today. 

2. Genetics Referrals
The Chair introduced Dr Faye Dannhauser, a GP in West Essex with a special interest in genetics.  Dr Dannhauser was in attendance today with Prof Anwar Khan, Cynthia Amo-Ameyaw and Dr Dania Shoeb.
Ms Amo-Ameyaw thanked members for the opportunity to present today and provided an overview of the North Thames Genetic Medicines Service Alliance and the ambition to embed genomics into mainstream NHS health services.

Dr Dannhauser and Dr Shoeb explained the rationale for developing the new referral forms for primary care.  Previously, a high percentage of referrals have been rejected for various reasons.  The forms have been redesigned to make them easier to use and to make it easier for GPs to understand which referral pathways to use and what to include on the referral.  They are based on the 2WW cancer referral form format and have been piloted on both SystmOne and EMIS in the North Thames area, where they have been well received.  
Comments were invited from the Committee.  
· Dr Srivastava sought clarity on how to access the form.  Dr Dannhauser advised that Word versions can be uploaded into SystmOne, and it was understood that it will be feasible to create a template in Ardens.  
· The Chair asked how GPs should proceed when a patient has received results from a private genetic testing provider.  Prof Khan advised that there is a webinar module on direct-to-consumer testing, but that generally it should  be for the provider that conducted the testing to interpret the results.  Having said that, if the GP has concerns, he/she should refer to the genetics service.
· Dr Porter asked if there was patient literature available.  Members were signposted to Ge Notes  https://www.genomicseducation.hee.nhs.uk/genotes/primary-care/                                        and the GMSA website:  Patients and public - North Thames GMS : North Thames GMS (norththamesgenomics.nhs.uk)
The LMC will include details of the pilot in the July newsletter and the forms will be shared with members following the meeting.  Members were encouraged to trial the forms, using dummy patients if necessary, and provide feedback by the end of July.  Prof Khan also confirmed that he would be willing to visit local practices and host educational webinars.  A link to podcasts was posted in the chat and will also be shared with members. 
The Chair thanked Dr Dannhauser, Prof Khan, Dr Shoeb and Ms Amo-Ameyaw for a very informative presentation today and asked members to provide any feedback/questions to annette@essexlmc.org.uk  

3. MSE GP Provider Collaborative
Dr Raja advised that MSE ICB had agreed to provide £50,000 of funding to support the development of the GP Provider Collaborative and to support delivery of the shared objectives, with the funds being held by the LMC under a MOU.  A letter  from Pam Green providing full details was received for information.  It was noted that in Derbyshire the GP Collaborative receives funding of around £300,000, and there were questions around future funding for MSE once the initial £50,000 has been utilised. 
Structure and governance details from the Basildon Alliance were also received. Dr Raja noted that the Derbyshire model, seen by the Committee last month, more closely aligned with what the MSE Collaborative would like to achieve, with strong LMC involvement.  Whilst the MSE Collaborative is in very early stages, it is already proving effective in raising important issues, such as the push-back on i-REFER.
4. ADHD

A draft LES Specification from MSE and a Shared Care Protocol from EPUT were received for consideration. 

There was consensus that diagnosis must remain the responsibility of specialists, not GPs, and that the LES was grossly underfunded.  This would represent a shift of a significant amount of work from secondary into primary care, involving large numbers of patients.  Dr Srivastava raised a concern regarding the number of diagnoses of adult ADHD coming from a myriad of providers who may not be known to primary care, and the potential future implications.  Dr Porter highlighted the need for agreed protocols within practices for medication reviews/repeat prescribing to ensure patient safety and good governance.  

The issue of potential drug interactions with ADHD medications was raised by Dr Dewan, particularly in light of frequent drug shortages.  GPs are advised to prescribe by brand and identifying suitable alternatives may be problematic.  Dr Okoi sought clarity on whether the LES was purely for adults as there is reference to children in the document.  Dr Raja will feedback members’ comments to the ICB.

5. MSE Women’s Health Hubs
Members received a letter from William Guy dated 14th May outlining commissioning intentions for 2024/25 for a network level LES for the fitting of vaginal ring pessaries and intrauterine devices, together with FAQs.  Dr Raja’s response was also received.  It was noted that the letter differed to the version sent out to practices which the LMC had not had sight of and which included three payment triggers for LNG-IUD payments:-

· Fitting of LNG-IUD (Mirena)

£91.00

· Removal of LNG-IUD


£91.00

· Removal & fitting of LNG-IUD

£91.00

It was noted that the LES only covered services for non-contraceptive uses.  Members agreed with the points raised by Dr Raja in his response and added further comments:-

· Depending on age, Menorrhagia patients will need assessment by a gynaecologist and ultrasound/hysteroscopy to rule out more serious causes.

· GPs who do not have a special interest in gynaecology will not be best placed to provide advice to women for whom other options, such as endometrial ablation or uterus removal, may be more suitable.

· The LES is more appropriate for patients who have been assessed by a gynaecologist.

· The remuneration is insufficient – clarity is required around payment for removing and fitting.

· Pre-insertion tests should be reimbursed separately.

· Care for transgender patients should be commissioned as part of a separate, specialist service as management of this cohort is very complicated and risky without a proper shared care agreement.
· Participation for individual practices should be optional as not all practices within the PCN may be willing or able to offer the services.

· Dr Srivastava noted that secondary care does not always replace ring pessaries but instead remove, clean and re-insert.
· Dr Porter acknowledged that the level of reimbursement was too low but had concerns that service provision varies greatly from one area of the county to another and that the establishment of women’s health hubs could go some way to addressing this inequity. Also, if GPs start to refer all women with Menorrhagia, the waiting times will just increase further.

As Dr Raja alluded to in his e-mail to the ICB, this has the makings of a good initiative that could improve women’s health, but it does need to be properly funded and provide safe pathways. He will write to the ICB again with the comments from both committees. 

6. Rejection of Referrals (tabled)
Members were aware that the office had contacted the LMC’s legal advisers with a view to preparing a template letter that GPs can send to hospitals and ICBs when referrals are rejected for reasons other than IFRs.  GPs are obligated to refer patients to other services where it is required as part of their ongoing treatment and secondary care is contractually required to accept referrals.  The latest draft of the template letter was tabled for members’ consideration.  Once finalised, it will be LMC badged and circulated to practices.

Dr Booth commented that this was an excellent letter but suggested that practices be asked to keep a note of how many times they use the letter and to copy in the LMC which will enable trends to be identified, eg. if significant referrals are being rejected from one particular specialism.  It would be important, however, not to create any unnecessary admin burden for practices.  He also felt that the template letter should be brought to the attention of the MSE GP Collaborative.

Dr Raja agreed that this should be taken to the Collaborative.  The draft letter will go to North Essex LMC on 11th July, following which any comments will be sent to Mills and Reeve and the final letter will be brought back to the next meeting of this committee. 
Dr Valliattu asked what practices should do whilst waiting for the final letter to be agreed.  He recently had a patient who was last seen by the consultant neurologist in 2022 but had developed new symptoms.  Dr Valliattu referred the patient back to neurology, but the referral was rejected, he therefore copied the patient into his correspondence with secondary care in which he stated that responsibility lies with the Trust who have a contract to fulfil.  It was agreed that documenting the situation in this way was the correct course of action.
7. Chief Executive’s Report
7.1
GP Contract 2024/25
Members received for information the GPC-LMC update of 14th June and an e-mail to practices dated 18th June regarding the ballot for GP contractors/partners which is now open and runs until 29th July.   Dr Booth took the opportunity to ask all GP partners to vote and to take a look at the campaign materials that are available from the BMA website. He also has some WhatsApp groups running, anyone interested in joining can contact Dr Booth directly. Details of upcoming GPC roadshows were also received.  It was disappointing that no roadshows had been put on in Essex, but a second round of roadshows was expected, and Dr Booth encouraged members to attend one of the events is possible.  There are also online events available if it is not feasible to attend in person.
7.2
BMA GP Contract Guidance
A suite of BMA “Focus On....” documents were received for information.  These can also be accessed via: GP contract 2024/25 changes ballot (bma.org.uk) 

7.3
i-REFER
E-mail correspondence with Barry Frostick was received for information.  There had been a strong push to turn off or suspend i-REFER until a solution is found.  Members will be updated once a decision is taken.  

7.4
BMA Update – Advice & Guidance

A BMA update was received.  Whilst there was general agreement that Advice and Guidance could be extremely useful, members strongly agreed with the BMA advice that it cannot be mandated in place of a referral.   Essex LMCs were not aware of Advice and Guidance being commissioned as a service in any of 
the three ICB areas and therefore its use is not contractual.  This could be another area where the template letter referred to in item 6 could be used.

7.5    Accelerated Access to GP-Held Patient Records

A BMA update was received for information. BMA advice remains that practices should follow their Data Protection Impact Assessment (DPIA) and put in place the mitigations identified.  
7.6
MSE Primary Care Strategy
Dr Balmer and Dr Raja had attended a Primary Care Strategy review meeting held at the LMC offices on 5th June.  The process was ongoing, and members will be kept informed of progress.

7.7    Supervision of MAPs

  BMA guidance on working safely with medical associate professions (physician associates, anaesthesia associates and surgical care practitioners) was received for information. 

7.8
LMC UK Conference 23rd & 24th May 2024

The LMC UK Conference took place 23rd and 24th May in Newport, Wales.  Drs Deshpande, Okoi and Ramoutar attended representing South Essex.  The Conference News report was received for information and included resolutions and election results.

7.9    GPDF
An update from the GPDF Chair dated 11th June was received for information. 

7.10
Changes to Cameron Fund Support

A letter from the Cameron Fund Chair dated 28th May was received for information. 

7.11
Essex Safeguarding Adults Board
The June updates were received for information.

7.12
LMC Newsletter
The May newsletter had been shared with practices and is available to download from the LMC website.  The June edition will be circulated in the next few days and will include details of this year’s PCN Conference which will be held on 24th September. Mr Fuller also took the opportunity to thank Dr Raja for hosting the annual Practice Manager Conference in Brian’s absence.  The event took place on 25th June at The Lion House, Boreham, and was very well received by delegates. 

8. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be held at 2:15pm on Thursday 25th July 2024 at the Rayleigh Parish Centre.  
